
STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 

A regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council was held on Thursday, October 21, 2021, at 
7:00pm in City Hall. The following were in attendance (GTM – GoToMeeting):  
        
Mayor       Robbie Skinner        Present 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders  Present 
Council Member      Pam Bucklew  Absent 
Council Member      Shelia Lewis-Sines Present 
Council Member      Jack Reger  Present 
Council Member      CJ Rylands  Present 
Council Member      David Thomas  Present - by Phone 
Assistant Recorder & Director of Finance      Amberle Jenkins        Present 
City Attorney      Tom O’Neill  Present - by GTM 
BPD       Lt. Doug Loudin  Present 
Director of Public Works     Jerry Arnold  Present 
Channel 3      Dennis Cortes  Present 
Channel 3      Rodney Irvin  Absent 
MyBuckhannon.com     Katie Kuba  Present - by GTM 
MyBuckhannon.com     Beth Broschart  Present 
Record Delta      Macie Queen  Present 
 
Guests: Matt Kerner; Heather Schneider; John Antolini. 
 
To participate in a City Council meeting participants were invited to contact us at 304-472-1651 for the GoToMeeting 
link/access. 
 

City Council of Buckhannon – 7:00 pm in Council Chambers  
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, October 21, 2021 

A.      Call to Order 
           A.1    Moment of Silence 
           A.2    Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
           A.3    Mayor’s Greetings 
 
B.      Recognized Guests 
           B.1    Dr. Joseph Reed-Upshur County Health Department-Harm Reduction Program 
           B.2    Dennis Cortes-Upshur County Parks & Recreation Board   
 
C.     Department & Board Reports 
          C.1    Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold 
          C.2    Finance Director- Amberle Jenkins 
          C.3    Police Chief- Matthew Gregory 
          C.4    City Attorney- Tom O’Neill 
 
D.     Correspondence & Information     
          D.1    Thank You Letter from Create Buckhannon RE: Budget Allocation of $5,000 Financial Support    
          D.2    Proclamation-Red Ribbon Week October 25-29, 2021     
          D.3    WV Dept. of Arts Culture & History-Colonial Theatre Basement ADA Improvements Grant Project-Final Report 
          D.4    Notice Special Session of City Council-Probationary Firefighter Interviews- October 25, 2021 at 9:30am     
           
E.     Consent Agenda  
          E.1    Approval of Minutes -Regular Meeting 09/16/21 & 10/07/2021 
          E.2    Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 
          E.3    Approval of Payment of the Bills 
                     
F.      Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
          F.1    Approval Ordinance No. 453  Residency Requirements for Municipal Court Judge 2nd Final/Reading    
          F.2    Event Request-BAES Storybook Character Parade on 10/28/21-Street Closure College Ave from Florida to Kanawha  
          F.3    Approval to Accept Bid Opening Results -Construction Utility Vehicle for Street Department 
          F.4    Approval Appointments FY 2021/22 for Television Cable Board 2 Vacancies & Charles Gibson Library 1 Vacancy  
          F.5    Discussion/Possible Vote Colonial Arts Center Staffing-MOU with the UCBOE- Position of Fine Arts & Culture  
                    Facilitator/Educator 
                   
G.      Comments and Announcements 
          G.1    Pamela Bucklew 
          G.2    C J Rylands  
          G.3    David Thomas 
          G.4    Jack Reger 
          G.5    Shelia Lewis-Sines 
          G.6    Randall Sanders 
 
H.     Mayor’s Comments and Announcements  
 
I.       Executive Session per WV Code § 6-9A-4- Property Matters 
 
J.      Adjournment 
 
Posted 10/18/2021             Next Regular Scheduled City Council Meeting Thursday, November 4, 2021 
 
 

A. Call to Order - Mayor Robbie Skinner called the regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council 



for Thursday, October 21, 2021, to order and asked all present to join him in a Moment of Silence.  
He then led all those in attendance in the Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America.    
    
B.  Recognized Guests 
 
B.1 Dr. Joseph Reed-Upshur County Health Department-Harm Reduction Program - The 
Mayor announced that he had been notified by Dr. Reed that he would not be able to attend the 
meeting.  
 
B.2  Dennis Cortes-Upshur County Parks & Recreation Board  - The Mayor recognized Dennis 
Cortes who is a City Representative on the Upshur County Parks & Recreation Board who provided 
the following report to City Council: 
 

REPORT FROM UPSHUR COUNTY 
PARKS & RECREATION  ADVISORY BOARD 

For 11 Oct. 2021 
 

In attendance were; Brandon Williams, Dennis P. Cortes, Julia Kastner, Josh Hinchman, Rachel 
Weber with non-board members, Adam Brumley and Kristy Tenney. Absent were J.J. Ford and Mike Donato. 

After the minutes were read there was a TRAIL UPDATE: a $3,000.00 donation was made by a 
private citizen. Also, the Upshur County Trails raised $560.00 in T-shirt sales. The last public work day for 
the trail in September had 12 college volunteers helping, the next work day is scheduled for 17 October 
2021. They will start preparing a new trail segment. Trail volunteer hours for 2021 are at 548.5 hours with 
38 volunteers, so far. Four individuals have contributed 325 of these hours. The section of progressive drops 
is currently on hold.  

The Fairy-Gnome trail will be taken up by 17 October and will be returned in the spring of 2022. (A 
note from Dennis, this part is not in the minutes but this needs to be said; please do NOT let your children 
play with the items in the fairy-gnome trail. These spots are assigned to individual persons or families. The 
displays are not toys; they can cost a fair amount of money to display. They are meant for your viewing 
pleasure only.)  

Adam Brumley reported that motorcycles have been seen on the bike and hiking trails. He spoke 
with one of them and informed that rider that these trails are for non-motorized use only and that law 
enforcement SHALL be involved in the future.  

Disc golf is ready to go with signs added to the tees. A sign with the rules has been installed near 
the first tee. There is hope that a disc golf tournament will take place here in the spring. Once the Upshur 
County Trail maps are updated, the disc golf course will be added to the map.  

Tennis court resurfacing quotes are being obtained. Once they are available they will be taken to 
the Upshur County B.O.E. 

In pool news; the maintenance department is finishing work on the baby pool. Also there is a 
possibility that the diving boards will be replaced. The pool will be painted in the spring and the lockers will 
probably be removed.  

A new electronic gate is being made for the park area. And lastly, we are currently looking into 
automated doorknob for the bathrooms.  

The next meeting is scheduled for 08 November 2021 at 5:30 PM in the County Commission 
building. These meetings are open to the public.  

Respectfully submitted by;  Dennis P. Cortes 

 
Mayor Skinner then recognized Matt Kerner who had signed up to address the Council.  Mr. Kerner 
read to the City Council from a petition that objects to the appointment of Sheila Sines to fill the 
unexpired term of a recently vacated council seat. He reported that to date the petition had been 
signed by about 250 local persons.  Within the petition, “We” is used often and Council member 
Rylands asked if the word “We” was referring to the people who had signed the petition and Mr. 
Kerner indicated yes.  Mr. Kerner then presented the Mayor with a copy of the petition, signatures 
and screen shots of social media posts made by Mrs. Sines that he had referenced during his 
presentation.       



 

 

 
 
 



 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 
 

 
 
 

 

 



 
C.1 Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold - Jerry Arnold presented the following to City Council: 

 
Buckhannon City Council  

Public Works Director Report 
October 21, 2021 

Jerry Arnold 

Director:  

● I am working on razing structures. We have completed the KOP house and the 
bank drive thru. We will begin demolition on 31 Upper Drive next week. 
 

Street: 
● The crews continue to work on sidewalks on N. Spring Street. 

Sewer: 

● Crew 1- Finishing up some drop inlets on N. Spring Street. 
● Crew 2 – Installing a couple sewer taps on N. Kanawha Street. 
● Maintenance Crew- Replaced flow meter at landfill and performed routine 

maintenance. 
● Plant- All tests are within normal range. 

Water: 
● Continue flushing hydrants. 
● Installed a section of new 4” water main along S. Kanawha St. near Feola’s 

Greenhouse. 

Waste:  

● Nothing new to report. 

Engineer: 

● Tennerton Booster Station – Preliminary layout and upgrade discussions with 
Potesta have begun. 

● Gateway West Phase III Construction – Wheeling / Charleston Diocese is 
wanting to discuss the purchasing of property at the bottom of Amelia Drive to 
allow for the installation of the pedestrian refuge island.  This property would 
eventually be transferred to the WVDOH.  However, the WVDOH will not pay for 
the property.  Trying to contact the WVDOH’s Project Manager to discuss this 
new development. 

● WVWC Solar Array Project – Permit drawings have been reviewed and 
approved.  Perimeter fencing has been installed around the project site. 

● City Hall Roof Replacement – Materials have been ordered for the project and 
are due to arrive at the end of October.  The contractor anticipates starting the 
first week of November and completing the project within two weeks. 

● Vicksburg Utility Development – The developers have made the water and 
sanitary sewer line extension deposits.  The developers are going to develop four 
lots (out of 17) at this time.  The 2”Ø waterline will be installed prior to the 
sanitary sewer line as the question as to who owns two streets near the 
development must be resolved prior to the installation of the sanitary sewer line. 

 
● Introduced Potesta & Associates (Engineers) and The Mills Group (Architectural 

Sub-consultant) to Charles W. Gibson Library and the Stockert Youth & 
Community Center Boards to begin discussion on their projects. 

 
A Q&A regarding the completion of the Sanitary Department work on N. Kanawha Street, as well as 
the Spring Street sidewalks and paving took place, led by Recorder Sanders, with Mr. Arnold.  Mr. 
Arnold explained that the Sanitary Department’s work on N. Kanawha Street is complete; the Street 
Department is working to complete the sidewalks on N. Spring Street and plan to pave N. Spring 
Street before the asphalt plants close for the season.  The sidewalk work on N. Kanawha Street will 
continue through the winter and the plan is to have that project complete and be ready to pave N. 
Kanawha Street in the spring.   
 
C.2 Finance Director - Amberle Jenkins – Amby Jenkins provided the following report: 



 

 
 

 
 
C.3 Police Chief- Matthew Gregory - Lt. Doug Loudin appeared on behalf of Chief Gregory and 
provided the following report to City Council: 
 

 



 

 
 
 

 
 



 

 
 
 
A Q&A regarding the departure of Officer Kraemer took place focusing on why he left and if we had 
an exit interview policy in place.  Lt. Loudin referred to Officer Kraemer’s letter of resignation and 
discussed the department’s current policy on handling resignations. 
 
C.4   City Attorney - Tom O’Neill – Mr. O’Neill reported to City Council that he was in the process of 
developing certain drafts of policies for the City, which have been requested by the Mayor, and he 
reminded the City Council Members and Department Supervisors that they were welcome to weigh 
in on those drafts as they are being created. 
 
D. Correspondence & Information – The Mayor reviewed the following with Council: 
 
D.1    Thank You Letter from Create Buckhannon RE: Budget Allocation of $5,000 Financial 
Support    

 
 
D.2    Proclamation-Red Ribbon Week October 25-29, 2021     
 
https://buckhannonwv.org/national-red-ribbon-campaign-receives-mayors-proclamation/ 
 
October 21, 2021, BUCKHANNON, WV:  Mayor Robbie Skinner welcomed local representatives of the 



Red Ribbon Campaign, which began in 1985 and has touched the lives of millions of people around the 
world, to City Hall today.  The Red Ribbon serves as a catalyst to mobilize communities to educate youth 
and encourage participation in drug prevention activities.  The National Family Partnership (NFP) and its 
network of individuals and organizations continue to deliver his message of hope to millions of people 
every year, through the National Red Ribbon Campaign™. Joining Mayor Skinner in Council Chambers 
today were Suzanne Bohman, Carla McCoy, Larry Lance, Ashley Woody, Kirsten Coit-Fetty, Anthony 
McDaniels, Hope Hickman, Danielle Rexroad, and City Recorder Randy Sanders. 
 
The proclamation declares October 25 – 29, 2021, as Red Ribbon Week and encourages its citizens to 
participate in drug prevention education activities, making a visible statement that we are strongly 
committed to a healthy, drug free state. 
 
To learn more about the National Red Ribbon Campaign and the National Family Partnership, go to 
https://www.redribbon.org/. 
 
(In the attached photo - L to R: Suzanne Bohman, Carla McCoy, Larry Lance, Ashley Woody, Mayor Robbie Skinner, Kirsten Coit-
Fetty, Anthony McDaniels, Hope Hickman) 
 
 
Randy Sanders 
City of Buckhannon, WV 
City Recorder & Information Coordinator 
Chairman of WAMSB 2023 Organizing Committee 
City Hall - 304/472-1651 Ext: 1052 
 

 
 

 
 



D.3    WV Dept. of Arts Culture & History-Colonial Theatre Basement ADA Improvements 
Grant Project-Final Report 

 
 
 

 
 
D.4    Notice Special Session of City Council-Probationary Firefighter Interviews- October 25, 
2021 at 9:30am    
  

 Special Session of City Council of Buckhannon at 9:30 A.M. at the Public Safety Complex, Two Friendly 
Way, Buckhannon, WV 26201  Meeting Agenda for Monday, October 25, 2021 

 A.    Call to Order 
          A.1   Moment of Silence 
          A.2   Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
 B.    Executive Session Per WV Code § 6-9A-4  
           B.1   Interview Candidates for Possible Hire of Additional Probationary Firefighter(s) 
 
 C.    Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
          C.1   After Executive Session: Possible Hire of Additional Probationary Firefighter(s)   
         
 D.    Adjournment 

  
Posted 10/15/2021 
 
E.  Consent Agenda 
E.1    Approval of Minutes- Regular Meeting Regular Meetings 09/16/21 & 10/07/2021 
E.2    Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 
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75290
Dannielle Ware
3 W Lincoln St Kelley Brothers LLP Replacement Ceiling $2,400.00 $26.41

75291
First Community Bank

2 W Main St Darnold Mechanical
Replacement HVAC 

Roof Top Units $88,750.00 $576.88 X

75292
Buckhannon Manor

10 Nona St List Renovation Project $788,980.00 A $788.98 $3,550.41

75293
Willie Miller
1 Gilbert St

Dan Neels Fence
Home Depot

Fence 4' Hgt
Storage Building 12'x16' $23,000.00 $207.00 X

75294
Janet Lonas

4 Morning Drive John Small Paving Pave Existing Driveway $3,000.00 $33.00

75295
Tanning Hut-Lonas

1 Bobcat Lane John Small Paving Pave Existing Parking $10,000.00 $85.00

75296
Caroline Baxa
72 S Florida St

North Central 
Building Solutions

Re-Roof Metal to 
Shingle $3,750.00 $41.25 X

75297
David Baxa

73 S Florida St
North Central 

Building Solutions
Re-Roof Metal to 

Shingle $4,000.00 $44.00 X

75298
Josh Andrews

17 Sedgwick St
North Central 

Building Solutions Re-Roof Shingle $4,900.00 $53.90 X X

75299
Joy Loudin
1 Iden Lane Self

Re-Roof Shingle over 
Shingle $1,000.00 $11.00

75300
Katelyn Phillips
9 Elizabeth St

Steve Corder 
Contracting

Concrete Existing 
Driveway $3,000.00 $33.00 X

75301
Top Line Properties
67B Coleman Place

Twisted Wire
Ed Ware

New Meter Install
Inspection for 
Reconnect $100.00 A $100.00 

75302
Top Line Properties
50 N Florida St Apt 2

Twisted Wire
Ed Ware

New Meter Install 
Inspection for 
Reconnect $100.00 A $100.00 

75303
Bryan Beets

120 Randolph St
Owens Site 

Construction Inside Remodel $30,000.00 $225.00

75304
Scott Randall

1 Lincoln Heights Self
Concrete Pad & Pavilion 

20'x12' $2,000.00 $22.00 X  

75305
Bill Wilson

11 W Lincoln St
Gary Woody 
Construction Re-Roof Shingles $12,400.00 $136.40 X

75306
Sherri Hoover

198 Randolph St
Gary Woody 
Construction

Re-Roof Metal over 
Shingle $5,900.00 $64.90

75307
Chapel Hill UMC
88 S Kanawha St

Final Grade-
Brockleman

Replacement Existing 
Retaining Wall & 

Sidewalk Cut Repairs $22,000.00 $187.00 X

75308
Top Line Properties

104 Barbour St Apt 3
Twisted Wire

Ed Ware
Electrical Inspection for 

Reconnect $100.00 A $100.00 

75309
Top Line Properties

104 Barbour St Apt 4
Twisted Wire

Ed Ware
Electrical Inspection for 

Reconnect $100.00 A $100.00 

75310
Top Line Properties
31 N Florida St Apt 3

Twisted Wire
Ed Ware

Electrical Inspection for 
Reconnect $100.00 A $100.00 

75311
Top Line Properties
31 N Florida St Apt 4

Twisted Wire
Ed Ware

Electrical Inspection for 
Reconnect $100.00 A $100.00 

75312
Top Line Properties
42 S Florida St Apt 2

Twisted Wire
Ed Ware

Electrical Inspection for 
Reconnect $100.00 A $100.00 

75313
Nelson Forry

10 Cardinal St Main Line LLC Razing House & Garage $20.00 X

75314
Joyce Wilt

154 Camden Ave G Force Contacting
Re-Roof Metal over 

Shingle $2,500.00 $27.50

75315
Joe McKisic

177 Camden Ave Self
Re-Roof Metal over 

Shingle $6,397.00 $70.37

75316
Robert Cook

150 Barbour St Titan Roofing Re-Roof Shingles $24,000.00 $216.00 X

75317
Angel Casto

54 N Florida St Self New Electrical Service $3,000.00 B3 $100.00 

75318
Linda Navare

53 W Lincoln St Self Storage Building 8'x12' $4,500.00 $49.50 X

75319
Stephanie Rockwell

75 S Florida St
North Central 

Building Solutions Re-Roof Shingles $4,600.00 $50.60 X  X

75320

Soul Peace Holistic 
Wellness

137  Florida St The Sign Guy
In Home Occupation

12 sqft Signage $200.00 $15.00 X X

75321
Jerry Casto

102 Fayette St Self
Replacement Vinyl 

Siding $1,500.00 $16.50

75322
Francis Light
18 Carol St K&Z Construction

Re-Roof Metal over 
Shingle $7,000.00 $77.00

75323
Scott Williams
7 Lightburn St

Tradeworz Rozelle 
Enterprises

Repair Front & Back 
Porch Roof $2,000.00 $19.00 X X

75324
UCC (Old Jail)
14 S Locust St

Shield Roofing & 
Construction Re-Roof Shingles $60,957.07  n/c X X

75325
Joadle Enterprises

134 Wood St
Twisted Wire

Ed Ware
Electrical Inspection for 

Reconnect $100.00 A $100.00 

75326
Mike Knabenshue
150 Pocahontas St

Steve Corder 
Contracting

Concrete Existing 
Driveway $6,000.00 $66.00

75327
Geraldine Henderson

56 Cleveland Ave Reliable Roofing Re-Roof Shingles $9,856.00 $93.64 X

 

TOTAL $1,138,390.07 $1,688.98 $6,018.26



E.3    Approval of Payment of the Bills 

 

 
 

 



 

 



 
 
 

 



 
Motion to approve the Consent Agenda items to include the Minutes of the Regular Meeting 
09/16/21 as well as E.2 and E.3 was made by Rylands/Lewis-Sines.  Motion carried. 
 
 
F.      Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote  
 
F.1 Approval Ordinance No. 453 Residency Requirements for Municipal Court Judge 2nd 
Final/Reading – Mr. O’Neill presented No. 453 Residency Requirements for Municipal Court Judge 
to the Council for its 2nd and final reading. 
 
Motion to approve Ordinance No. 453 Residency Requirements for Municipal Court Judge on 
its 2nd and final reading was made by Sanders/Reger.  Motion carried. 
 

ORDINANCE NO. 453 OF THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING 
ORDINANCE NO. 242 OF THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON, PROVIDING FOR THE RESIDENCY 

REQUIREMENTS OF THE JUDGE OF CITY OF BUCKHANNON MUNICIPAL COURT AND 
MAKING CERTAIN STYLISTIC CHANGES 

 

 WHEREAS, the Council of the City of Buckhannon, by Ordinance No. 242 adopted on 

August 20, 1987, established certain requirements for the Judge of the Municipal Court; 

particularly, that the Judge of the Municipal Court, at all times during his or her service as Judge, 

shall be a bona fide resident of the City of Buckhannon; and, 

 WHEREAS, the Council of the City of Buckhannon wishes to revisit that requirement in 

light of the growth and integration of the greater Buckhannon-Upshur community, particularly 

outside of the municipal limits of the City; and, 

 WHEREAS, the City Council now deems it to be reasonable and appropriate, and in the 

best interest of the current and future operation of the City and the Municipal Court, to amend the 

residency requirements of the Judge thereof to permit any bona-fide resident of Upshur County, 

West Virginia to serve in that role; and, 

 WHEREAS, the purpose of this Ordinance is also to update certain language contained in 

Ordinance No. 242. 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED AND ENACTED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE 

CITY OF BUCKHANNON, AS FOLLOWS: 

a) That Article 3, Section 3-2 of Ordinance No. 242 of the City of Buckhannon is amended to 

read as follows: 

 The Judge of the Municipal Court, at the time of his or her appointment and at all times 

during the term of his or her office, shall be a bona fide resident of Upshur County, West Virginia. 

In the event that the Judge of the Municipal Court moves his or her residence from Upshur County, 

West Virginia during his or her term of office, then he or she shall automatically vacate the office. 



b) That all other provisions of Ordinance No. 242 remain in full force and effect. 

ARTICLE II - EFFECTIVE DATE:  This Ordinance shall be deemed effective thirty (30) 

days following the second (2nd) reading, passage and adoption by the Council of the City of 

Buckhannon, i.e., November 20, 2021. 

 FIRST READING:      October 7, 2021 

 SECOND READING, PASSAGE AND ADOPTION:           October 21, 2021 

 
Robert N. Skinner, III, Mayor 

 
 

CERTIFICATE OF ENACTMENT 

 I, Randall H. Sanders, City Recorder, do hereby certify that the foregoing Ordinance No. 

453 was lawfully ordained and enacted by the Council of the City of Buckhannon at a regular 

session of the said Council assembled on October 21, 2021. 
 

Randall H. Sanders, City Recorder 
 

 
 F.2 Event Request-BAES Storybook Character Parade on 10/28/21-Street Closure College 
Ave from Florida to Kanawha – This item was presented to City Council as the event is being held 
prior to the next Consolidated Public Works Board meeting.  Mayor Skinner explained the 
Buckhannon Academy Elementary School request to the Council. 
 
Motion to approve the Event Request for the Buckhannon Academy Elementary School 
Storybook Character Parade on 10/28/21 to require a street closure of College Avenue from 
Florida Street to Kanawha Street for the duration of the parade was made by Lewis-
Sines/Rylands.  Motion carried. 
 
F.3 Approval to Accept Bid Opening Results -Construction Utility Vehicle for Street 
Department– Jerry Arnold explained the type of Utility Vehicle the Street Department has 
determined that it needed for snow removal.  The bid requests were sent to three vendors and 
advertised appropriately.  Only one bid was received, which was from State Equipment, compliant 
with the Bid Package, Drawings and Project Specifications for a Kubota Utility Vehicle (complete 
description included in Bid Opening Sign-In and Results Sheet - October 20, 2021) for a total of 
$18,032.00. 
 
Motion to accept the bid from State Equipment of $18,032.00, for the Kubota Utility Vehicle 
described in the Bid Opening Sign-In and Results Sheet - October 20, 2021 for the Street 
Department was made by Lewis-Sines/Reger.  Motion carried. 
    

City of Buckhannon  
Advertisement for Bids 

Construction Utility Vehicle  
 

The City of Buckhannon Street Department will be accepting sealed bids for (1) New 4X4 Construction Utility 
Vehicle. Bids will be received until Wednesday, October 20, 2021, at 1:00 PM. Bid specifications may be obtained 
at Buckhannon City Hall (Mon.-Fri. 8:30am to 4:30pm). All bids must be placed in a sealed envelope and clearly 
marked as “Sealed Bid for UTV”. Bids may be mailed to: 

City of Buckhannon 
“Sealed Bid UTV” 
70 East Main St.  Buckhannon, WV 26201 
 
All bids shall include delivery to City of Buckhannon. The City of Buckhannon reserves the right to reject any and all 
bids.                                                   

Publish Record Delta 10/7/21, 10/14/21 



 

 

 
F.4 Approval Appointments FY 2021/22 for Television Cable Board 2 Vacancies & Charles 
Gibson Library 1 Vacancy –There were no recommendations for the Television Cable Board but 
the Mayor did receive a request from the Charles Gibson Library Board to appoint Kelley Tierney 
and it was verified that Mrs. Tierney could accept this appointment and remain on the Buckhannon 
Planning Commission without conflict.  The Mayor did make this recommendation to the Council. 
 
Motion to approve the appointment of Kelley Tierney to the Charles Gibson Library Board 
was made by Thomas/Rylands.  Motion carried.      
 



F.5 Discussion/Possible Vote Colonial Arts Center Staffing-MOU with the UCBOE- Position of 
Fine Arts & Culture Facilitator/Educator – Mayor Skinner explained that this item was presented 
at the previous City Council meeting and there had been concerns raised by Council Member Lewis-
Sines with some of the wording in the first draft.  City Attorney O’Neill worked on the wording, 
which had to do with the City being responsible for employing an individual to fill the position of 
Managing Director.  Discussion took place regarding the re-wording and all found it to be 
acceptable.   
 
Motion to approve the Colonial Arts Center Staffing-MOU with the UCBOE- Position of Fine 
Arts & Culture Facilitator/Educator was made by Rylands/Thomas.  Motion carried.  

 
MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING 

 This Memorandum of Understanding is entered into by the City of Buckhannon (hereinafter 

“Buckhannon”) and the Upshur County Board of Education (hereinafter the “BOE”). Whereas, the parties 

have a common interest and goal of promoting youth arts education and cultural offerings within 

Buckhannon, WV, and therefore the parties agree as follows: 

( 1 ) BOE will employ an individual to fill the position of Fine Arts and Culture Facilitator/Educator 

(hereinafter referred to as “Educator”). BOE will be responsible for advertising for the position of and 

selecting the individual to fill this position. Said selection will be based upon the BOE’s policies and 

procedures as set forth under the law. BOE will be responsible for paying the salary, benefits, 

unemployment obligation, worker compensation obligations, and any other costs generally associated 

with an employee. 

( 2 ) City is responsible for employing an individual to fill the position of Managing Director. City will be 

responsible for advertising for the position of and selecting the individual to fill this position. Said selection 

will be based upon the City’s policies and procedures as set forth under the law. City will be responsible 

for paying the salary, benefits, unemployment obligation, worker compensation obligations, and any other 

costs generally associated with an employee.   

( 3 ) The job responsibilities of the Educator will be as set forth in the attached job posting attached 

hereto as Exhibit A. It is generally understood that the Educator will be responsible for the implementation 

and execution of youth art educational programs at the Colonial Arts Center. Said Educator will be 

stationed primarily at the Colonial Arts Center. 

( 4 ) Managing Director shall be generally responsible for the daily administrative duties of the Colonial 

Arts Center. 

( 5 ) City will provide support spaces and utilities as reasonably necessary for Educator to execute 

said youth art education programs.at no cost to the BOE. 

( 6 ) Funding for youth art educational programming and opportunities implemented at the Colonial 

Arts Center shall be shared by the BOE and City, as negotiated on a case-by-case basis. 

( 7 ) Educator and Managing Director shall work in coordination with one another. 

( 8 ) The Colonial Arts Center Board shall serve as the liaison between the City and BOE.  

( 9 ) The parties agree to indemnify and hold harmless one another for the actions and/or omissions of 

the others’ employees as well as from any injury or harm sustained by said employees. 

( 10 ) The parties to the Memorandum of Understanding agree that each party providing an employee 

to work at the Colonial Arts Center, shall contribute to ensuring the Colonial Arts Center serves as a 

community arts hub, facilitating and providing venues for creative and educational opportunities for 

students, artists, and audience members through diverse programming. 

 



 
G.      Comments and Announcements 
 

● Council Member Bucklew - Absent 
   

● Council Member Rylands – Mr. Rylands spoke about the possibility of the City having its 
own Parks and Recreations Director to oversee the six parks that we have.   He also felt that 
we should look into CAPRA, which is the Commission for Accreditation of Park and 
Recreation Agencies and provides a management system of best practices, much like CALEA 
does for law enforcement. 

● Council Member Thomas – Mr. Thomas agreed with Mr. Rylands about looking at efforts 
to dedicate more resources towards our Parks and Recreations facilities.  He also reiterated 
the importance of having community involvement with how to spend the future receipts 
from our City’s 1% Sales Tax including having Town Hall meetings to allow for the exchange 
of ideas.    

● Council Member Reger - Mr. Reger felt great to be out of the house and at the meeting in 
person.   

● Council Member Lewis-Sines – Mrs. Lewis-Sines also commented that it was good to see 
Jack Reger at the meeting and that she truly loved the community. 
 

● City Recorder Sanders - Mr. Sanders followed-up on the comments by Mr. Rylands 
regarding the possibility of the City having its own Parks and Recreations Director.  He 
noted that the idea had also been discussed at the recent Buckhannon Planning Commission 
meeting and that they had appointed an ad hoc committee to explore the recreational needs 
of the community.  Mr. Sanders pointed out that the Parks are currently under the Street 
Department and that department stays very busy.  Any help that we can provide the 
department would be beneficial to the community overall.     

H.  Mayor’s Comments and Announcements – Mayor Skinner spoke about the retirement of 
Bryan “Buck” Samples who had been with the City of Buckhannon for a total of 43 years.  His most 
recent position had been the Superintendent of the Sanitary Department.  Earlier in the day, during 
the Sanitary Department Board meeting, the Mayor presented Buck with an engraved clock 
commemorating his many years of service to the City of Buckhannon and the customers of the 
Buckhannon Sanitary Department.  
 
The Mayor then called for a motion to enter an Executive Session per WV Code § 6-9A-4- Property 
matters. 
 
At 7:51 PM, a motion to enter in an Executive Session was made by Thomas/Lewis-Sines.  
Motion carried. 
 
At 8:29 PM, a motion to leave the Executive Session was made by Rylands/Lewis-Sines.  
Motion carried.  A discussion on property matters had taken place with no decisions being made. 
   
I.      Adjournment 
 
Motion to adjourn at 8:30 PM was made by Sanders/Lewis-Sines.  Motion carried. 
 
 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                          ______________________________________________ 

 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                               ______________________________________________ 


